





COMMENTARY Law, Human Rights, and Pandemic Response: Reflecting on the South African HIV Response 25 Years Later

SHARIFAH SEKALALA AND KENE ESOM

Introduction

The 1998 article "Human Rights and AIDS in South Africa: From Right Margin to Left Margin" by Mark Heywood and Morna Cornell examined South Africa's response to HIV five years into the epidemic and how the country's liberation struggle against apartheid shaped its initial response to the epidemic.¹ The authors argued that the government's delay in rolling out a comprehensive HIV treatment program, its lack of integration of human rights principles into HIV/AIDS policies, and its failure to address structural inequalities had serious consequences for the country's ability to combat the epidemic effectively. They noted that the readiness of governments in low- and middle-income countries to dispense with their socioeconomic rights obligations is the biggest obstacle to the HIV response. They predicted that a failure to integrate social and economic rights, especially in light of the deep structural inequalities that plagued South Africa, would render its HIV response ineffective.²

Reflecting on these predictions 25 years later, we argue that Heywood and Cornell were right to be concerned with the focus on economic prosperity at the expense of deeper structural social and economic rights.

The South African HIV response 25 years later

There has been significant progress in South Africa in the fight against HIV/AIDS in the last two decades. The South African courts rose to the challenge of integrating rights, especially socioeconomic rights,

KENE ESOM, LLM, is a postgraduate researcher at the School of Law, University of Warwick, UK.

Please address correspondence to Sharifah Sekalala. Email: sharifah.sekalala@warwick.ac.uk.

Competing interests: None declared.

SHARIFAH SEKALALA, PhD, is a professor of global health law at the University of Warwick, UK and is a member of the Health and Human Rights Executive Editorial Committee.

Copyright © 2024 Sekalala and Esom. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/), which permits unrestricted noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

into the HIV response through several landmark decisions that contributed to an enabling legal and policy environment. The courts affirmed human rights in the context of HIV, including through decisions on nondiscrimination in employment based on HIV status, protection from public disclosure of one's HIV status, and the right of people living with HIV to serve in the military.3 The courts have also intervened in other rights-related issues that evidence shows are important for the HIV response, including guaranteeing women's right to landed property, addressing gender-based violence, decriminalizing consensual same-sex sexual conduct, and securing access to HIV prevention and treatment for people in prison.⁴ The most notable HIV-related decision of the South African Constitutional Court is Minister of Health v. Treatment Action Campaign (TAC), in which the court ordered the government to make nevirapine, an antiretroviral drug for HIV-positive pregnant women, available across the country and to devise a plan for its wider distribution, thus affirming the constitutional right to access health care services.5 This decision probably saved thousands of lives and underscored the judiciary's commitment to uphold socioeconomic rights, setting a significant precedent for future health care-related litigation.

Despite the initial slow rollout of the national program, which is thought to have resulted in over 330,00 deaths, South Africa currently has the largest HIV treatment program in the world, with about 5.7 million people on treatment out of the estimated 7.8 million people living with HIV, and an estimated overall annual price tag of US\$25 billion.⁶ The country has witnessed a 57% reduction in new HIV infections and a 70% reduction in AIDS-related deaths between 2010 and 2022.⁷

Socioeconomic rights ideals versus deepening socioeconomic inequality

Pro-rights decisions of courts and good laws and policies alone are insufficient to guarantee the enjoyment of socioeconomic rights and successful epidemic responses. South Africa's Constitutional Court has noted that the Constitution requires the government to take "other measures" to "respond to the people's basic social and economic needs."⁸ Heywood and Cornel argued that the government's economic priorities and financial investments have not reflected the ambition of the socioeconomic rights guaranteed by the South African Constitution.⁹

South Africa still has intractable socioeconomic challenges that continue to blight the hope of universal health care. The country is considered the most unequal in the world, with the top 10% of its people holding 80.6% of financial assets.¹⁰ Thirty percent of people in South Africa live below the World Bank's absolute poverty threshold of US\$1.90 per day.¹¹ This socioeconomic disparity is reflected in other areas, including employment opportunities, health, and access to decent shelter. Unemployment stands at 32.1%, with youth (ages 15–34) unemployment at 42.2%.¹²

South Africa has a dual-model health care system of stretched, overcrowded, low-quality free public facilities on which the majority of the population relies, and expensive high-quality private facilities accessible mostly through private medical insurance.13 With only 16% of the population covered by medical insurance, health outcomes are dire for most.14 The right to shelter guaranteed by South Africa has yet to translate into adequate, affordable housing for most. About 13% of South Africans are estimated to live in shacks and informal settlements.¹⁵ Despite these challenges, South Africa's status as one of the most advanced economies in the region makes it a preferred destination for labor migrants, asylum seekers, and refugees from other African countries.16 This has undoubtedly placed an additional burden on the country's public services. Government officials stoke the embers of xenophobia by blaming African migrants for poor service delivery and employment opportunities.17 The media's amplification of these narratives has resulted in several violent attacks on foreign migrants in South Africa, with the government seemingly unable to address them.¹⁸ Although the South African Constitution guarantees asylum seekers and refugees the right to access medical services, bureaucratic inefficiency has left many asylum seekers undocumented and unable to access health care.¹⁹

Pandemic preparedness and response: Lessons from COVID-19 and HIV

The COVID-19 pandemic exposed the fault lines of inequality in both rich and poor countries worldwide, and South Africa was no exception.²⁰ South Africa had the highest number of COVID-19 cases in Africa, with an estimated four million cases and over 100,000 deaths.²¹ Food prices soared, and almost 70% of people in the country reported that they could not work due to the strict lock-downs imposed by the government. Protests and violence broke out across South Africa, with the looting of shops occurring across the major cities.²² Xenophobic attacks were common, with many Zimbabwean migrants scapegoated and wrongly accused of spreading COVID-19.²³

The South African government declared a national state of disaster using disaster management powers designed to allow it to mobilize resources, coordinate responses, and implement special measures for effectively addressing crises.²⁴ Under a state of disaster, certain rights may be limited but not derogated through the promulgation of regulations. While the lockdowns may have been necessary, their effect on certain groups, especially those living in informal settlements and workers in the informal sector, was disproportionate. The conditions of the informal settlements made it virtually impossible to observe social distancing, self-isolation, or frequent handwashing.25 Additionally, the lockdowns meant that those who worked in informal jobs as domestic workers, gardeners, roadside vendors, or restaurant employees were out of work, without savings, food, or a social safety net to absorb the impact of the pandemic.²⁶ The courts highlighted this structural vulnerability in De Beer N.O and Others v. Minister of Cooperative Governance and Traditional Affairs, which held that some of the government's lockdown regulations were unconstitutional. The ruling referred to the millions of informal workers who had lost their livelihoods and to the communities that watched children go hungry, stripped of their rights

to dignity and equality.27

COVID-19, just like HIV, revealed that although pandemic responses may be rooted in biomedical responses, social relations and socioeconomic realities undermine the effectiveness of the response.28 Sadly, the lessons of effective community engagement and public education campaigns that contributed to the success of the HIV response were not deployed to the same extent for COVID-19. Furthermore, evidence from the HIV response shows that the excessive use of criminal law has the effect of increasing stigma around the virus and discrimination and human rights abuses against people living with the virus, as well as driving people suspected of having the virus underground.²⁹ South Africa was one of the few countries that did not criminalize HIV nondisclosure, exposure, and transmission as part of its response, instead opting for an approach that incentivized voluntary testing and treatment. Unfortunately, for its COVID-19 response, the government chose to lean heavily on criminal law, issuing fines and prison sentences to those who broke lockdown restrictions.30 The absence of a human rights-based approach and effective community engagement may have contributed to hesitancy when vaccines eventually became available. Surveys consistently showed that vaccine hesitancy in South Africa was associated with age, race, education, geography, and employment status.³¹

Another issue that further complicated the human rights dimensions of the COVID-19 pandemic response was the use of new technologies and digital health surveillance of the population, including global positioning systems, cell phone apps, and facial recognition to control the spread of COVID-19. To its credit, the government piloted and discarded a few applications and technologies following concerns over data privacy and the surveillance of people without due consent and the involvement of the private sector.³²

Conclusion

In May 2023, the World Health Organization declared the COVID-19 pandemic over, with much relief. As the pandemic recedes from South African memories, priorities shift to more economic ones, such as establishing mRNA hubs. There is a danger of forgetting the deep structural inequalities that this pandemic highlighted. Although health interventions often rely on working toward clearly discernible ends of pandemics, official announcements of the end of a pandemic or a public health crisis risk undermining governments' commitments to and investments in addressing deep socioeconomic challenges in societies such as South Africa as part of their obligations concerning the right to health and pandemic preparedness. The COVID-19 pandemic might be over, and South Africa is making steady progress toward achieving global targets of HIV epidemic control. However, the country still needs to grapple with other health challenges, such as tuberculosis, noncommunicable diseases (including diabetes and high blood pressure), and whichever global pandemic may be lurking around the corner. South Africa must double up efforts to "take additional measures" necessary to effect the South African Bill of Rights promises.³³ A human rights approach, as Heywood and Cornel spelled out-which puts the rights of structurally marginalized groups at the center-is the only way that states like South Africa can create enduring and sustainable responses to pandemics.

References

1. M. Heywood and M. Cornell, "Human Rights and AIDS in South Africa: From Right Margin to Left Margin," *Health and Human Rights Journal* 2/4 (1998).

2. Ibid.

24

3. Hoffman v. South African Airways, CCT 17/2000 ZACC 17 (2000); NM and others v. Smith and Others CCT 69/2005 ZACC 6 (2017); Dwenga and Others v. Surgeon-General of the South African Military Health Services and Others (40844/2013) [2014] ZAGPPHC 727.

4. Rahube v. Rahube (CCT 319/2017) [2018] ZACC 42; Carmichele v. Minister of Safety and Security (CCT 48/00) [2001] ZACC 22; National Coalition for Gay and Lesbian Equality and Another v. Minister of Justice and Others (CCT11/98) [1998] ZACC 15; Van Biljon and others v. Minister of Correctional Services and Others 1997 (4) SA 441 (C).

5. Minister of Health and Others v. Treatment Action Campaign and Others (No 2) (CCT8/02) [2002] ZACC 15.

6. P. Chigwedere, G. Seage, S. Gruskin, and T. Lee,

"Estimating the Lost Benefits of Antiretroviral Drug Use in South Africa," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* 49/4 (2008); Catherine Tomlinson, "Analysis: Amid Budget Constraints, Tough Choices for SA's HIV Response," *Spotlight* (November 29, 2023), www.spotlightnsp. co.za/2023/11/29/analysis-amid-budget-constraints-toughchoices-for-sas-hiv-response/.

7. UNAIDS, *UNAIDS Data 2023* (Geneva: UNAIDS, 2023), p. 155.

8. See the judgment of J. O'Regan of the South African Constitutional Court in *Mazibuko and Others v. City of Johannesburg and Others* (CCT 39/2009) on the right to water.

9. M. Heywood, "Economic Policy and the Socio-Economic Rights in the South African Constitution, 1996 – 2021: Why Don't They Talk to Each Other," *Constitutional Court Review* 11/1 (2021).

10. World Bank, *Inequality in Southern Africa: An Assessment of the Southern African Customs Union* (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2022).

11. Statista, "Number of People Living in Extreme Poverty in South Africa from 2016 to 2030," https://www. statista.com/statistics/1263290/number-of-people-living-inextreme-poverty-in-south-africa/.

12. Statistics South Africa, *Quarterly Labour Force Survey: Quarter 4:2023* (Pretoria: Statistics South Africa, 2023).

13. P. Morudu and U. Kollamparambil, "Health Shocks, Medical Insurance and Household Vulnerability: Evidence from South Africa," *PLoS One* 15/2 (2020).

14. T. Gordon, F. Booysen, and J. Mbonigaba, "Socio-economic Inequalities in the Multiple Dimensions of Access to Healthcare: The Case of South Africa," *BMC Public Health* 20 (2020).

15. Borgen Project, "Addressing Homelessness in South Africa" (April 30, 2023), https://borgenproject.org/home-lessness-in-south-africa/.

16. F. C. Mukumbang, A. N. Ambe, and B. O. Adebiyi. "Unspoken Inequality: How COVID-19 Has Exacerbated Existing Vulnerabilities of Asylum-Seekers, Refugees, and Undocumented Migrants in South Africa," *International Journal for Equity in Health* 19/1 (2020).

17. T. Myeni, "S African Minister Suggests Foreigners Are to Blame for No Jobs," *Aljazeera* (June 16, 2022), https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/6/16/s-africa-minister-suggests-foreigners-to-blame-for-no-jobs.

18. K. S. Tarisayi and S. Manik, "An Unabating Challenge: Media Portrayal of Xenophobia in South Africa," *Cogent Arts and Humanities* 7/1 (2020).

19. Ibid.

20. S. O'Malley, D. Parkinson, W. Leonard, et al., "Issues Paper: Gender Justice in Disaster Conference 2021," *Australian Journal of Emergency Management* (2021), https:// knowledge.aidr.org.au/resources/ajem-january-2022-issues-paper-gender-justice-in-disaster-conference-2021/.

21. See South African Corona Virus Online Portal,

https://sacoronavirus.co.za/covid-19-daily-cases/.

22. R. Warah, "COVID-19 Has Exposed South Africa's Glaring and Enduring Inequalities," *One* (August 2, 2021), https://www.one.org/africa/stories/covid19-exposed-south-africa-inequalities/.

23. E. Hove, "Twitter and the Politics of Representation in South Africa and Zimbabwe's Xenophobic Narratives During the COVID-19 Pandemic," *Acta Academica* 54/2 (2022).

24. S. 27 Disaster Management Act, 2002 (Act No. 57 of 2002).

25. M. Nyashanu, P. Simbanegavi, and L. Gibson, "Exploring the Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic Lockdown on Informal Settlements in Tshwane Gauteng Province, South Africa," *Global Public Health* 15/10 (2020).

26. Ibid.

27. De Beer N.O and Others v Minister of Cooperative Governance and Traditional Affairs (21542/2020) [2021] ZAGPPHC 67.

28. S. Xun and S. L. Gilman, *I Know Who Caused COVID-19: Pandemics and Xenophobia* (London: Reaktion Books, 2021).

29. Global Commission on HIV and the Law, *Risks*, *Health and Rights: Supplement* (Global Commission on HIV and the Law, 2018); C. Staunton, C. Swanepoel, and M. Labuschaigne, "Between a Rock and a Hard Place: COVID-19 and South Africa's Response," *Journal of Law and the Biosciences* 7/1 (2020).

30. Staunton et al. (see note 29).

31. S. Cooper, H. van Rooyen, and C. S. Wiysonge, "COVID-19 Vaccine Hesitancy in South Africa: How Can We Maximise Uptake of COVID-19 Vaccines?," *Expert Review of Vaccines* 20/8 (2021).

32. J. Klaaren and B. Ray, "South Africa's Technologies Enhancing Contact Tracing for COVID-19: A Human Rights and Techno-Politics Assessment," *South African Journal on Human Rights* 37/4 (2021).

33. See the judgment of J. O'Regan of the South African Constitutional Court in *Mazibuko and Others v. City of Johannesburg and Others* (CCT 39/2009).